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The Louisiana Bonsai Society (LBS) is a non-profit organization of people interested in the art of bonsai. 

 

 

 

August Monthly Meeting 
We all had a blast in August at the bonsai pot ceramic 
workshop presented by Amanda Proctor (spouse of 

Zachary Bordas). Amanda is the owner/manager of 
Amanda Proctor Ceramics (amandaproctor.com). 

Under Amanda’s 
guidance, we all 
chose a template 

(small, medium, 
large), cut out the 

clay pieces and 
constructed a 
cascade pot. Some 

of us were newbies 
who created some 

plain pots, and some 
were more seasoned and made beautiful designs and 
feet on their pots, so each pot was unique. She will 

fire them and bring them back next meeting. 

Amanda also brought some of her own creations for 
us to see. Her specialty is making custom pet portrait 

pieces from photos. (See photo below)   
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LBS Planning Committee Meeting 
 
You are invited to attend an LBS planning committee 
and board of directors meeting at Piccadilly 

Cafeteria, 3332 S. Sherwood Blvd., Baton Rouge, 

at 1:00 PM, September 7.   The agenda is 

as follows: 

• Review and follow up on this year's bonsai 
workshops 

• Planning more bonsai workshops this year 

• Planning the fall bonsai show 
• Review the future of club bonsai material 

being developed and maintained by members 
• Acquiring additional bonsai workshop 

material 

• A trip to Brussel's Bonsai Open House in 
October 

• A road trip/tour 
• Planning for the Christmas Party 
• Midwinter Bonsai Workshop Conference 

planning 

Please let me know if you have any questions, 
suggestions, or want something added to the 

agenda.  I hope you can make it and I would like to 
hear from you even if you cannot attend.  Your input 
is appreciated.         Lowell 

 

Shohin Workshop 
At the September monthly meeting on Tuesday, 

September 20th at 7 pm, Dawn Koetting will do a 

“bring your own tree” shohin (small) bonsai 

workshop.   

Shohin, “a small thing”, or “bonsai that can be held 
in one’s palm”, requires special skills and techniques 

to do.  Depending on the source, shohin is usually 
less than 8 inches high. 

Dawn is a world-class expert bonsai artist who has 

been growing bonsai for more than 20 years and has 
won many awards 
showing her shohin 

bonsai collection.  

Some of Dawn’s shohin from 

2019 when she did an LBS 

shohin lecture. 

 
 

Dawn has these suggestions for which types of 
material make the best shohin.  

 
You may bring your own tree, but it should be a 

small-leafed variety with low branches.  If you have 
a piece of material that doesn’t have low branches, 
that just needs a “cut down to here” decision or a 

“what do I do with this?” decision, feel free to have 
that as a second tree for “as time allows”.   But if your 

tree has branches to sort through and wire, you’ll 
probably need to stick to the one tree.  
 

Harland boxwoods are good material.  Also, readily 
available around town might be Yaupon Holly and 

Juniper Procumbens nana.  I have even seen some 
European olive at our Home Depot and Lowes.   And 
don’t forget to look through your tropicals. 

   
The club has eight Harland boxwoods (Buxus 

hardlandii) that were purchased in preparation for 
this workshop for $40 each.  You may purchase one 
and register now by sending a check payable to LBS 

to Lowell Tilley, 520 Laurie Lynn Dr., Baton Rouge, 
LA 70819, or come to his house, pick the plant you 

want and leave the check.  First come, first choice.  
 

The workshop will be $25 for members and $35 

for non-members and will be limited to 10 

people.  Please Email your name and phone 

to lowelltilley@gmail.com .   

 

 

GCBF Next Bald Cypress Class 
 

Gulf Coast Bonsai Foundation will be doing the 
next bald cypress class Dec. 10 conducted by Randy 
Bennett for those previously registered in the class. 

He will also do a “bring your own tree” workshop 
in the afternoon for other varieties of bonsai.  

 

Any questions regarding the workshops should be 
directed to Lowell. 
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Developing New Apices on 

Stump-Collected Bald Cypress 
By Randy Bennett 

 
Whether you trudge into the swamp to collect a 
medium to large cypress stump, purchase one at the 

Annual GNOBS Auction, or dig one up out of 
someone’s yard (Who does that?!!!), you will 

typically have a cut like the one pictured below, 
where the top of the collected tree was removed with 
a saw.   

 
 
When cypress stumps are collected during the winter, 

they rarely have any shoots on the trunk base, 
particularly if they were collected from the swamp.  
However, when spring comes, the stump will bud 

profusely.  These buds will elongate into shoots that 
may grow from a few inches to a couple of feet in 

length.  And there will always be shoots that sprout 
at or near the top-cut.   
The bald cypress used as an example in this article 

was one that came out of Dawn Koetting’s yard.  And 
no, I didn’t go on a midnight bonsai collecting trip!  

Dawn dug it up and put it in last year’s auction.  I 
won the bid, and the photo below shows the tree the 
day after the auction.  The brown foliage is a result 

of windburn acquired on the trip from Dawn’s house 
to the auction.  However, the tree suffered no serious 

ill-effects. 
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The tree was beginning to develop flutes and I 
thought it might be a good candidate for a flat-top 

style bonsai.  I kept the tree in full sun and kept it 
thoroughly watered.  On February 10th, 2019, the 

buds began to pop. 
Normally, you would allow a collected tree to 
recover for a couple of years after removing it from 

the ground.  But I am very familiar with bald cypress 
and was certain it could take another repotting, 

particularly since I had no intention of cutting any 
roots and was going to put it back into the same soil.  
I simply wanted to get it into a training pot, so I could 

properly determine the front of the tree and begin the 
process of developing knees. 

The photo below shows the tree after carefully 
removing it from the nursery pot.     I made sure that 
the coarse potting mix was very wet.  This helped to 

ensure that the soil would not simply fall away from 
the roots.  I was delighted to find that the flare of the 

buttress increased as the upper level of soil was 
brushed away and the picture shows the side selected 
to be the front of the tree.  The yellow line shows the 

original line of soil. 
 

 
 

The orange line in the photo below shows where the 
new soil line will be when the tree is planted in the 

training pot.  The red arrow shows where the rootage 
on the left-hand side of the tree was cut.  Although 

unclear in the picture, new roots had sprouted from 
the cut.   
The tree was repotted into a mica pot.  To secure the 

tree into the new container and ensure that it would 
not move, once repotting was completed, three 

pieces of 17-gauge galvanized steel wire were fed 
through multiple points in the bottom of the mica pot.  
A mound of the current soil was placed in the bottom 

of the container and the root mass was pressed on top 
to help ensure a lack of air pockets.   

 
 
 

 
 
 

Once the tree was in place and the newly selected 
front properly positioned, three wood screws were 
partially screwed into the base of the tree below the 

future soil line with a cordless drill.  The location of 
the screws was determined by selecting woody 

material under the surface roots that corresponded 
with the steel wire that had been inserted.   
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Two ends of the same piece of steel wire were then 
twisted together on top of one screw.  The same 

procedure was performed with the other pieces of 
wire and screws.   

Once all three wires were snugly in place, they were 
tightened once again with pliers.  The screws were 
then snugged up against the base of the tree with the 

drill.  This ensured that the tree would not move once 
repotting was complete.  Making sure that a newly 

potted tree cannot move is a critical step for good 
root growth.  If a tree wobbles in a pot, wind, animals 
or simply moving the pot to a new location can break 

and damage newly forming roots.  This can cause a 
tree to go into shock or even kill the tree.   

Steel wire was used because aluminum wire stretches 
and can easily break when tightening.  Although not 
to the same degree, the same holds true for copper.  

The screws will not harm the tree. 
 

 
 
Once I was certain that the tree would not move in 
the pot, it was time to select a new apical shoot and 

properly carve the top-cut to ensure proper healing 
and taper.  The diameter of the top-cut was two 

inches.  Scar tissue and thick, heavy callouses are not 
attractive on a bonsai.  They must be kept as 
inconspicuous as possible.  So how do you do that 

with such a large cut?   

To keep the round shape of the trunk and enable 
callous tissue to form smoothly and quickly, rather 

than make a straight, slanting cut, a slanting convex 
or rounded cut is required.  Looking at the front of 

the tree, a shoot in the center, near the top was 
selected to become the new apex.  The yellow arrow 
in the photo above shows the shoot that will become 

the new apex and develop a continuing line of taper 
in the trunk line. 

The first step was to remove the bulk of unwanted 
woody tissue in back of the future apex and trunk 
line.  To do this, a root cutter was used, always being 

mindful to not prune into the convex shape that was 
being developed.  Once all the material was removed 

that could comfortably be cut away with the root 
cutter, a Dremel tool with a sanding drum attached 
was used to create a smooth surface and finish 

creating the slanting convex surface that was needed. 
And for those of you who have been told that I must 

own stock in Dremel, it is not true (although I wish I 
did)! 
 

 
 
Once a clean, smooth surface was created, cut paste 

was applied to seal the wound. 
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After sealing the wound, the next task was to 

carefully wire the new apex upward, in line with the 
trunk.  Next, any point on the trunk that had two 

shoots emanating from the same point, one was 
removed, including the one at the base of the new 
apical shoot.  If these double-shoots were located 

near the top-cut, the weaker shoot was kept.  On 
double-shoots at the lowest locations, the stronger of 

the two was kept.  Finally, all the shoots on the trunk 
were reduced in length, with the higher shoots cut 
shorter than the lower shoots.  This was done to help 

equalize the strength of these shoots.   
All the current shoot-tips contain auxins; growth 

hormones that the tree deposited there in the fall.  By 
reducing their concentration, you force back-
budding and, more importantly, the accelerated 

growth of those shoots whose tips you did not prune 
– namely, the new apical shoot. 

 
 
Most will be removed next winter, but all will be kept 

for now to help the tree regain strength.  It must seem 
contradictory to severely cut back shoots while 

saying that you want the tree to regain its vigor.  But 
you must remember that, although you want the tree 
to regain strength, you do not want the lower 

branches to become excessively large.  You are 
trying to force as much energy and growth as 

possible into developing the new apex and develop 
the taper in that shoot.  So, the bulk of new growth 
must be forced into that region.   
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The above photo shows the tree with this winter’s 

work complete.  The buttressed base at the soil line 
is 9 ½ inches in diameter.  The height of the tree at 

the top-cut is 30 inches.  The finished height of the 
tree is anticipated to be about 46 to 48 inches. 
 

NEXT STEPS 
The tree was placed in a plastic mortar tub.  The tub 

was then filled with water.  The height of mica pot 
and soil is slightly above the rim of the mortar tub.   

That way the mortar tub can be kept full of water 
without inundating the soil surface.  This is the 

method I use for growing cypress knees.    But that is 
a topic all unto itself.  I will provide a follow-up 

article on growing cypress knees.  
 
I will begin a fertilizer regimen in March, after new 

growth has hardened off.  The apex shoot will be 
allowed to grow unchecked for at least two years.  By 

that time, it will be past the roofline of the house.  
Cypress will typically grow 2-3 feet a year!  During 
that time, I will keep the lower growth pruned short 

to force as much growth into the apical shoot as 
possible.   

It will take about two years for the newly created 
convex top-cut to completely callous over and heal.  
Larger diameter top-cuts will naturally take longer.  

In two to three years, I will cut back the apex shoot 
and begin development of the flat-top structure.    

Below is a photo of another cypress where the 
convex stump-cut method was used on the back side 
of the tree.  The slanted, convex cut was over 3 inches 

across and 5 ½ inches vertically.  It took 3 years to 
completely seal the wound.  You can see the small 

ridge in the center where the two edges of callous 
tissue eventually met.  Hopefully, you can see how 
smoothly the callous tissue formed using this 

technique as opposed to the thick roll of tissue 
typically formed when using a straight or concave 

cut.   
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Below is the same tree from the front.  This photo 
was taken in January of 2019.  You may also see a 

few of the knees that were developed.  This tree was 
clearly not grown in the flat-top style, typical of bald 

cypress.  I grew this tree to illustrate a traditional 
formal upright bonsai style.  Like Chinese elm, 
Japanese maple, trident maple and so many other 

species, bald cypress are as easily adaptable to 
traditional bonsai styles as they are the natural forms 

in which they grow.   
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

Below is a better shot of the knees that developed.  
This photo was taken in the spring of 2017. 

 

 
 

It is my intention to follow up with future photos and 
information as I develop my flat-top bald cypress.  I 
hope this information proves helpful.   
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Coming Events 
 

September 7, 1 pm  LBS planning committee and 
board of directors meeting at Piccadilly Cafeteria, 

3332 S. Sherwood Blvd., Baton Rouge  

 

September 20 7 pm Shohin Workshop by Dawn 

Koetting, Members- $25 if you bring your own 
tree, or $65 w/Harland boxwood included. (at 

regular monthly meeting time) at the BR Garden 
Center. 

 

October 5 Lone Star Bonsai Federation touring 
artist Pedro Morales Workshop for LBS. Details 

TBA. 
 

October 18 LBS Monthly Meeting 7-9 pm at the 
BR Garden Center 
 

November 12 &13, 2022 11am-4 pm both days 

LBS Bonsai Fall Show at the BR Garden Center. 

 
November 15 LBS Monthly Meeting 7-9 pm at 
the BR Garden Center. 

 

December 20, 2022, 7 pm Potluck and Gift Swap 

Christmas Party  at the BR Garden Center 

 

January 13, 14, & 15, 2023 Mid-Winter 

Workshop featuring Jennifer Price  
More details to come. 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

Fall is Coming! 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 
 

  

 

 

 

Don’t Forget to Pay Dues for 2022 

 Membership fees are due January 1 of each year,   
delinquent on April 1.  Some of you have already 
paid for 2022, so if you can’t remember if you are 
current, please call Marla 225-503-7397.  

 
Your dues must be current to receive the member 

discount for workshops, club pot purchases or club 
tree purchases. You may pay at the next meeting or 
send payment to: 

 
    LBS,  P.O. Box 41661, Baton Rouge, LA 70835 

 

$20/individual membership,$25/family membership 


